
 
 
 
 

Tony Evers, Governor of Wisconsin 
Mark Afable, Commissioner of Insurance 

 
 

 

125 South Webster Street, P.O. Box 7873 | Madison, WI 53707-7873 
p: 608-266-3585 | p: 1-800-236-8517 | f: 608-266-9935 

ociinformation@wisconsin.gov | oci.wi.gov 

ARCHIVED DATE:  March 7, 2022 
TO:           All Insurers Authorized to Write Health Insurance in Wisconsin 
FROM:          Mark V. Afable, Commissioner of Insurance 
SUBJECT:         Kidney Disease Treatment Requirements 
 
The Office of the Commissioner of Insurance (OCI) is issuing this bulletin to clarify the 
requirements of Wisconsin’s kidney disease coverage mandate.1  
 
Wisconsin Statute § 632.895 (4), requires insurers offering disability insurance that provides 
hospital treatment coverage on an expense incurred basis to provide coverage for kidney 
disease treatment.  Insurers subject to the mandate “shall provide coverage for hospital 
inpatient and outpatient kidney disease treatment, which may be limited to dialysis, 
transplantation and donor-related services….”  Wisconsin Statute § 632.895 (4) (b), provides that 
insurers are not required “to duplicate coverage available under the federal Medicare program, 
nor duplicate any other insurance coverage the insured may have…” exclusive of public 
assistance under Wis. Stat. Ch. 49.  
 
OCI is aware of insurers limiting coverage for renal disease treatment to that of a secondary 
payer even when an insured is not enrolled in Medicare. Wisconsin is not a presumptive 
Medicare eligibility state. The mandate does not allow an insurer to refuse to provide coverage 
or pay as a secondary payer based on the fact that an insured could have coverage through 
Medicare. Insurers are mandated to provide coverage for kidney disease treatment regardless of 
what other coverage options a consumer may have. Insurers that refuse to cover or who 
otherwise reduce benefits under the policy “as if” the individual had other coverage are in 
violation of Wisconsin Insurance laws.  
 
Insurers should review their policy forms to ensure they are compliant with the mandate. 
Insurance policy forms that impose additional restrictions or limitations for the treatment of 
kidney disease that are not in compliance with the mandate will be disapproved and insurers are 
prohibited from enforcing these provisions.  
 
Any questions concerning this bulletin should be directed to Sarah Smith at 
Sarah.Smith2@wisconsin.gov.  
 

 
1 OCI information on mandate can be found at https://oci.wi.gov/Documents/Consumers/PI-019.pdf  
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